TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




AUGUST 23, 2018
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Deputy Town Clerk Janine Soule, Mike Tancredi, Lee Prince, Phyllis Parrish, Bob Maloney and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
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The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 6:50 p.m. and opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING @ 6:50 PM Supervisor Pelham read the following aloud: Notice is Hereby Given that a public hearing shall be held before the Town Board of the Town of Windham at the Windham Town Hall, 371 State Rt. 296, Hensonville, NY on August 23, 2018 at 6:50 p.m. upon proposed Local Law #2 of 2018 providing to change the term of office of the Town Clerk from two years to a four-year term. At such time anyone wishing to speak upon this matter shall be heard. Copies of the proposed local law shall be available at the Town Clerk’s office located at 371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY prior to the public hearing. By Order of the Windham Town Board, the Supervisor opened the floor for public comment.  There were no comments from the public. A motion to close the public hearing was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  A motion to approve the adoption of LOCAL LAW #2 OF 2018 was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.  Attorney Larry Gardner will contact the Board of Elections tomorrow.
TOWN BOARD MEETING OPENED AT 7:00 PM:

THE MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 9, 2018 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust is present.  He really has nothing to report on at this time.  He is aware of Fred Grober is working with Councilman Van Valin.  Two draft copies of the bid specs have been received, the bid specs are ready to go out for advertising and a construction estimate has been prepared for all three projects. 
2.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CD LANE PARK on September 9 @ 9am -1pm to hold Sunday morning service with a luncheon immediately following Pastor Ryan Dempsey, Mitchell Hollow Mission Church. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. Megan Van Etten would like permission to have her son’s 4th birthday party on September 16 @ 2-4pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
3.LETTER OF REQUEST FROM WINDHAM CHAMBER OF COMMERCE for the Autumn Affair October 6 & 7, 2018 @ 10am-5pm throughout the Town of Windham.  The Chamber is requesting the following from the Town of Windham: 4 port-o-lets; 8 large trash cans with liners; 8 orange cones and one-large garbage dumpster.  This is the same request they ask for every-year.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. They are also requesting the Windham Police Dept for assistance in patrolling as vendors will be setting up each day at 7am.  
4.AFFIDAVIT AND APPLICATION FOR CERTIFICATE OF RESIDENCE: Cassandra Begley, Windham plans to enrolled at Hudson Valley Community College for the Fall 2018.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
5.(New) CATSKILL CENTER FOR CONSERVATION & DEVELOPMENT STREAMSIDE Acquisition Review Parcel #9313: Frank Milczarzky, County Route 56, SBL #98.00-1-11, 0.53 acres.  A motion to approve to forward to Planning Board for their comments was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
6.CATSKILL CENTER FOR CONSERVATION & DEVELOPMENT STREAMSIDE Acquisition Review Parcel #9314, Camanzo, Blodgett Road & County Route 10, SBL #60.00-3-5.1, 2 acres-comment back from Planning Board.  “Planning Board is taking no action & defers to Town Board signed August 16, 2018 by Maureen Anshanslin, Chairperson”.  Councilman Walker would like to see the public to have access to this parcel.  A motion to approve Planning Board comments to be forward on was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



AUGUST 23, 2018

7.GRANT PERMISSION FOR TOWN ATTORNEY Larry Gardner to hire an appraiser(s) for tax assessment adjustment cases pending as per needed.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
8.DISCUSS HEALTH INSURANCE RENEWAL October 1, 2018-2019 The Board will review the health insurance renewal rate sheets. No comment at this time. A tentative appt. for September 10 @ 6pm has been scheduled with Cristina if needed to explain anything to Board or employees.  The Board will table at this time.
9.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #24 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the sewer accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #18 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the general fund accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
10.GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTIONS #225-18: Awarding Bid for #2D Diesel Fuel.  The lowest bidder is Main Brothers Oil Co. for the period of August 16, 2018 to August 15, 2019. GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTIONS #226-18: Awarding Bid for Gasoline. The lowest bidder is Bottini Fuel Oil for the period of August 16, 2018 to August 15, 2019.
11.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  As the heavy rains continue to fall the highway crew continue to fix washed out spots on the roadways. The rain has helped with cleaning inside the highway garage to keep the men busy.  They are stocking piling on Item 4 stone and road sand.   A permit has been submitted to NYCDEC to rid a nuisance beaver(s) on Begley Road. Once or twice a year we have this problem. He has hired a nuisance trapper.  The highway guys have completed their annual training in full for with Police Chief Tryland that is required by our Comp Alliance Insurance.  Parks & Recs. guys have finally been able to mow CD Lane Park in full after 2.5 weeks of rain.  The next couple of weeks will be working on hauling sand, shoulder road work, cutting brush, brush hogging the dams and patching black top.  Community Service with the bucket truck was done with the help of the Windham Police the Greek Banner across State Route 23 is down.  The Town of Windham is obtaining a sign permit application for the cross-walk signs. NYS DOT has given permission in writing, Greene County has given their verbal permission and paperwork is in the mail and the application will be submitted to the Planning Board for their permission.  The signs have been ordered hope to have for the Autumn Affair.  The new bobcat is in Selkirk ready for delivery soon.  The new backhoe is to be delivered in the middle of September.  Main Care received the award bid this year for diesel. They will be supplying the custom blend that is needed in the winter for the vehicles and the first delivery has been received.  NY Rising had a pre-construction meeting yesterday at County Route 56 for the culvert.  The Contractor will be ready to go in early October 2018 and will be completed in time with DOT standards. The generators are all still waiting for Nolan to connect the propane and then all can be tested.
12.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was not present. A report was left for the Board’s review. Davia has spoken with Chief Tryland regarding mandatory training for town employees. She explained to him that the ambulance employees do their training online with McNeil & Company.  The employees have completed the following: Bloodborne Pathogens/OSHA; HIPPA-Emergency Services Provider Operations; Sexual Harassment Prevention; Fire Extinguisher Education; Emergency Vehicle Backing; Workplace Violence Prevention; Workplace Harassment Awareness; EVOC. She will print out lists of completed trainings and give them to Cindy.  The safes for the narcotics came in, ordered some samples of narcotics pouches from Tough Traveler, will figure out what works best for us. (No cost for the samples).  She is looking into the cost of Cyano-kits, we have one, and it is expired. The cost of these kits is around $900 a piece, they are used to treat smoke inhalation. She wanted to check with the Board about purchasing these because of the price. Greene County EMS carries one on every medic truck, and can be dispatched to every structure fire with the Town of Windham Ambulance, as they are already doing that with every other town in the county, except Catskill. If purchased this year, the kits would expire in 2021. Davia is perfectly comfortable 
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having Greene EMS respond with Windham, if that is acceptable to the Board. For the past few weeks, Windham Ambulance has been helping out a family in town by assisting their sick family member in and out of their vehicle for Dr. appointments; usually 2-3 times a week in the morning and the afternoon. A few employees have also helped out, on their days off, when the duty crew was busy on an emergency call. The patient and his family are extremely grateful for the help. Peter Hotaling is working on our agency specific OSHA policy and procedures manual, Davia has a few more meetings with him at the station and it should be complete. He will also schedule an agency specific OSHA training for us once the manual is complete as this is a requirement. And the ambulance building still smells like sewage. Councilman Murray has called and has written a letter to Main Care concerning this smell.
13.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present.   The recent Women’s Expo & Greek Fest both had rain.  They had a lot of vendors but not a lot of public visiting.  The Chief would like permission to set up a Car Fax for Accidents.  Currently Catskill PD does this. Each car VIN number is entered, anyone out of town looking for a copy of their report for a small charge can obtain the report without coming into the office. This is an app program.  The Police can do a license plate search and the VIN number will come up, with the VIN number then the Police can get all the history on that car.  The Board has approved this app program. The Chief has received a speeding compliant on State Route 296 Hensonville.   DOT has been contacted for more signage that will be helpful to all.  Recently the Chief did training for about 20-25 Town of Windham employees.  He would like to get in touch with the Dept. Heads to make it their responsibility that their dept. employees get this training before the deadline.  He has spoken to Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie concerning the ambulance employees having their training.  
14.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Van Valin has shared with the Board a draft copy of the bid invitation for Centre Property, Main Street and WWTP for their review. The sealed bids for construction will be received by the Town Clerk until 3pm Wednesday, September 12, 2018 at which time the bids will be publicly opened and read aloud for the Sidewalk & Drainage Improvement Project. Contract #4- General Construction: Work includes furnishing all equipment, labor and materials to construct: Area #1 - Town Centre Property: New 8’ wide bluestone walkway flags to the church entrance. Re-set & level to a consistent rise the existing bluestone stairway entrance. Re-set the existing 4’wide bluestone walkway to Church Street and to the Library. Install a section of drop curb to accept the Church St. walkway. Re-set & level to a consistent rise the existing bluestone stairway entrance to the library. Install a new underdrain system between the church foundation and 4’ walkway. NOTE: all work on this property is subject to the schedule of events provided in the contract. Area #2 – Main Street (Rte. 23) Re-set and /or replace Bluestone flags for main street sidewalks at various locations as shown on the plans. Area #3- Wastewater Treatment Plant The new construction consists of installing a new underdrain system with area drains at each entrance door. New concrete pads will be installed at each entrance door. He would like permission to have this approved to move forward on this project-Contract #4. All contract documents, including advertising for bids, information for bidders, bid documents can be obtained on a website with Delaware Engineering.  Anything the bidder will need will come from Delaware Engineering any questions they can contact Fred Grober direct. The project would start just after Autumn Affair weekend. John Brust this project will be sent electronic also allowing Delaware Engineering to track the bidder(s) and send out any addendum(s) if needed.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Councilman Walker went to the CWT meeting on August 20, 2018 with Councilman Murray.  The resolution was well received. Councilman Peters spoke with the Fire Commissioners concerning both the Windham & Hensonville Fire Companies as they are getting a lot of false fire calls. They have checked with other towns having the same problems.  Other towns have an ordinance, after a certain number of false calls the property owner can be charged a fee.  They are asking if the Town of Windham might look into this type of Ordinance/Town Law. The Town of Hunter may have a similar law; the Town Attorney Larry Gardner will call them for their copy.  He is working on a proposal policy for uses of town properties, i.e. Centre Property we need to formalize for a cleaning/maintenance/heating fee will speak with Attorney Larry Gardner on this.  This should be no cost to the tax payers.  Anyone using the property for events if they should charge a fee, the Town of Windham should be able to charge the event holder a fee.  Example: if the event is free – no charge; $5.00 event charge-Town charge $100.00; $10 event fee-Town charge $200.00, it will be based on the cost of admission.  Councilman Murray has received a complaint from our neighbors that two trees next to the town hall building need to be removed as they are dead 
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and they are afraid the trees will come down on their property.  There are actually five trees he would like to have removed.  Someone professionally can cut them, and the highway can clean up the debris. He would like to see the parking lot be expanded by removing these trees.  He would like Attorney Larry Gardner to check into the deed/restrictions on the property if this can be done.  The fire exit door in Room 10 is not to be used as a regular door, but a fire/emergency escape only.  He has new signs to put up.  This same door has a broken glass.  To replace the glass it will be $180, to buy a new door to replace will be $200 or just to repair what is broken will be plexiglass for $60.  He is also going to work with the siding guy next week to repair that long with the repairs on the roof with the eves, gutters and fascia on the town hall building.  Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington spoke to the electricians and they noticed a problem with the roof due to the last ice storm. There is still some damage. They had a suggestion on how to fix that.  Gary will get with Councilman Murray to discuss this.  Town Attorney Larry Gardner as two tax cases the Copper Ridge house and a house on Wipe-Out Lane.  He will order next week appraisals on both of the houses. 
COMMENTS FROM PUBLIC: Mike Tancredi is representing Lee Prince.  Lee Prince is proposing a 52-unit RV Park project on County Route 65, Hensonville (the old Dragon property).   They have a preliminary meeting with the Planning Board. He is here to request sewer & water hook ups.  Councilman Peters would like to know what the length of term someone could be there. Mike, “Transient, day by day, week by week.”  Councilman Murray, there will be a $3,500.00 sewer hook-up per RV in the sewer district.  The RV would be concerned a separate unit. We will need to look into the Sewer Law. There is a yearly rent for the water usage too and will need to be metered. John Brust Delaware Engineering will need to put together a fact sheet. This project is all new to everyone more research will need to be done.   
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS   August 23, 2018 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #16-G contained vouchers #608-653, totaling $20,775.71 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #16 contained vouchers #147-158, totaling $22,376.71 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman              Peters, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #16 contained vouchers #221-237, totaling $7,074.76 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

NY RISING WARRANT #15 (Culvert CO 65, Generators & Mad Brook) contained voucher #29, totaling $67,526.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #17-P for General contained 12 claims, totaling $9,073.23 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 21 claims, totaling $13,085.32 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 5 claims, totaling $6,007.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #17-P contained 5 claims, totaling $6,956.46 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #17-P contained 3 claims, totaling $471.15 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

EXECUTIVE SESSION Supervisor Pelham made a motion at 7:44 p.m. to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss a personnel issue and consult with council, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Chief of Police Tor Tryland and Delaware Engineering John Brust were allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Councilman Murray made a motion at 8:10 p.m. to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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